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· Towards an integrated ocean observing system: viewpoints from international science and observation coordination programs
Statement of the Global Climate Observing System (GCOS)
By the GCOS Steering Committee Chairman:
The Global Climate Observing System (GCOS) Steering Committee and Secretariat strongly support the OceanObs 09 and the goal of sustained a global marine observing system.  
GCOS is the internationally agreed integrating framework for meeting the global needs for observations for climate purposes.  

It was established as a joint initiative of WMO, IOC, UNEP and ICSU in response to the Second World Climate Conference in 1990 and it was strongly endorsed by the recent (third) World Climate Conference in Geneva on 31 August – 4 September 2009.  

GCOS is implemented through its major domain-based climate-relevant components, especially the established global observing systems for the atmosphere, ocean and land surface and including, in particular, the terrestrial and marine biosphere and cryosphere.  
The GCOS Sponsors are committed to help build and strengthen all those observing systems to meet the totality of national and international needs for climate observations.  

We have promoted the appointment of National GCOS Coordinators and we strongly encourage National Ocean Services to participate in National GCOS Committees.

The sponsors of GCOS and the GCOS Steering Committee are acutely conscious, however, that all the domain based observing systems, especially those for oceans, serve many purposes other that climate.  

GCOS is especially focused on meeting the needs of the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) for “systematic observations”. In 2004, the GCOS Steering Committee and Secretariat prepared an implementation plan for a global observing system in support of the needs of the UNFCCC.  In June 2009, we reported to SBSTA on progress and we are now in the final stages of a 2009 up-date of the Plan. 
The GCOS Steering Committee and Sponsors have recognized the Global Ocean Observing System (GOOS) as the domain-based observing system for the ocean, the OOPC as the primary expert advisory body on ocean observations for climate and the Joint WMO-IOC Technical Commission on Oceanography and Marine Meteorology (JCOMM) as the primary intergovernmental implementation mechanism for the ocean component of GCOS. 
For GCOS purposes, we look for a comprehensive, sustained global ocean observing system of in-situ and space-based components, serving both research and operational needs and especially providing long-term measurements of all the “Essential Climate Variables” (ECVs) required to support the work of the UNFCCC.  

From the GCOS perspective, there is a strong need for better international coordination among the different components of the global ocean observing system which includes the marine ecosystem.  

We believe that climate-related needs for ocean observations represent an extremely powerful rationale for a sustained multi-purpose global ocean observing system and we are committed to provide all the support we can to that end. 

In particular, we see the outcome of OceanObs 09 guiding the finalization of the up-date of the implementation plan for climate observations in support of the UNFCCC and hence strongly influencing the plans of research and operational satellite operators and in-situ observation agencies in progressively building an integrated global ocean observing system. 
